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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of May 12, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini

Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of April 7, 2005


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the April 7 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved by a vote of 3-0 with Commissioner Kerwin abstaining.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz noted that requests for continuance had been received from the applicants for both of the items under Old Business.

OLD BUSINESS
1. PUBLIC HEARING:  3710-3760 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-1-02, Design Permit DP-1-02, and Use Permit UP-1-03, Development Agreement involving affordable housing units and contribution toward construction of public improvements for 30 residential condominium units with additional grading for geologic/geotechnical studies and possible buried drilled pier wall, debris catchment devices, and V-ditches; Charles & Judy Ng, Best Design & Construction Co., applicants & owners; APN 007-350-040 through -090

Senior Planner Tune reported that the applicant’s attorney had requested that the item be continued to the meeting of May 26.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the deadline for submitting comments on the proposed Revised Mitigated Negative Declaration was May 9.  Regarding the proposed Development Agreement, he questioned whether Section 3.8(a)(3) should specify a date by which the third installment should be paid in any event, so that the developer would not have any incentive to unnecessarily delay payment.  

Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing.


Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, asked for confirmation that the public hearing would be continued and not closed.  Chairman Lentz responded that the hearing would be continued, but that questions could be asked at this time so that responses could be prepared for the next meeting.  Commissioner Hunter added that questions for the applicant, who was not present, could be forwarded so that responses would be available.


Mr. Batchelder noted that the attorney for San Bruno Mountain Watch had submitted comments on the Revised Mitigated Negative Declaration on May 9.  Mr. Batchelder asked for clarification regarding the proposed accessway to be graded so that borings for the additional geotechnical studies can be taken.  He said that the Initial Study did not provide a thorough description of the impacts of this grading on such a steep slope, particularly in terms of the cubic yards of material to apparently be shoved downslope.  He estimated this to involve approximately 10,000 cubic yards of material.  Mr. Batchelder asked what would happen to this cut material if the project does not proceed and how the cost to restore the graded slope could be calculated.


Commissioners Hunter and Jameel noted that the applicant’s consultant had explained to the Commission at the previous meeting that it might be possible to drill the borings from a platform.  Chairman Lentz clarified that borings would be drilled with a hand drill from platforms on the upper slope and with a drill rig on the graded accessway across the lower slope. 

Mr. Batchelder stated that the City’s consultant, Cotton, Shires & Associates, had expressed concern about the proposed accessway grading.  Mr. Batchelder also said that the description of the grading for the geotechnical studies was still not clear to him.  He recognized, though, that the project was being required to include an affordable housing component.  He asked whether URS Consultants had relied upon the earlier Globe Soil Engineers report.


Commissioner Jameel responded that URS Consultants had done independent research.  He explained that the feasibility stage of the geotechnical analysis has been completed and that the proposed borings are needed for the design stage.  He noted that the City’s consultant will review the results of that investigation, and he requested that Cotton, Shires & Associates attend the next meeting to explain further. 
Mr. Batchelder questioned how it can be concluded at this point that the project will result in no significant impacts.

Commissioner Jameel answered that expert opinion has been presented that the proposed mitigation is feasible at this point.

Director Prince confirmed that the pier wall has been found to be a feasible mitigation approach.  He noted that questions had been raised regarding whether this proposed mitigation could itself have impacts.  He said that URS had responded with a detailed description of how the proposed borings would be conducted and where the potential pier wall would then be located.  This, in turn, was reviewed by Thomas Reid Association, which found that no significant impact upon the habitat would result.  The Revised Initial Study then considered the aesthetic impact of the proposed accessway.  Director Prince explained that the accessway and borings were required for the final design of the mitigation for the project.

Commissioner Jameel recognized the concerns that grading for the borings might have impacts upon slope stability and habitat.
Senior Planner Tune said that K-rail or berms were proposed to contain on site any sloughing from the accessway grading.  He added that URS Consultants would pace the grading so that it could be stopped and reassessed at any sign of instability.

Mr. Batchelder stated that habitat values downslope of the accessway may not be high but would still be a concern.

Commissioner Hunter noted that those areas that are disturbed but not developed would be restored.

Senior Planner Tune added that Thomas Reid Associates had provided an estimate of the cost for habitat restoration and erosion control that could be required as a bond in the event the development does not proceed after the accessway is graded.

Mr. Batchelder recommended that the graded materials be stockpiled to be used for restoration instead of being hauled off.

Director Prince reiterated that URS and Cotton, Shires & Associates had concluded that mitigation for the project is feasible, with the proposed borings to provide the data for design finalization.

Mr. Batchelder questioned whether the consultants were expressing unwarranted confidence in their conclusions.

Director Prince explained that this is why the City conducts peer review of the applicant’s consultants’ work.

Amy Dondy expressed concern that the project could result in hillside collapse as had happened recently at La Conchita.  She wanted to be certain that the geotechnical consultants had examined the surrounding areas and not just the subject site.
Commissioner Kerwin stated that that was the Commission’s concern as well.  He said that the consulting engineers and the City’s consultant were looking at the existing situation on the hillside and how to improve it.


Philip Batchelder expressed concern about the work done by URS, the applicant’s consultant.  He said consultants working for applicants have built-in conflicts of interest, and their statements are sometimes reworded and misconstrued by developers.  He asked why no specific characterization of access road impacts has been done.


Amy Dondy reiterated her concerns about creating another La Conchita-type situation in Brisbane due to the risk of landslides.  She questioned whether retaining walls can adequately address the totality of the problem.  


Commissioner Kerwin said both the applicant’s engineer and the City’s consulting engineer believe installation of the mitigation will stabilize the hill.


Commissioner Jameel explained that the engineers are responsible for designing the improvements properly.  Commissioner Kerwin observed that there is no way to provide an absolute guarantee of safety.  Commissioner Jameel agreed, and acknowledged that engineering solutions sometimes fail.  He noted this is the reason the City hires a peer review consultant.  He added that the City’s consultant, Cotton Shires, has a reputation of being conservative.


Commissioner Kerwin said the applicant’s engineer and the City’s peer review consultants will be present at the May 26 meeting to answer questions.  Commissioner Jameel recommended asking the consultants to provide a detailed description of exactly what they looked at to ensure the entire problem is being addressed.


Commissioner Hunter stated that he would not be present on May 26.  He added that he wanted to make sure the mitigation measures considered areas in the vicinity of the project as well as the site itself.  He expressed the opinion that a multi-unit residential development should be held to a higher standard because future homeowners are not in a position to ensure their own safety.  He said developers should make the site safe for humans to occupy, or the project should not be approved.  


David Schooley, San Bruno Mountain Watch, commented on the rarity of native habitat along Bayshore Boulevard.  He suggested the site would be more appropriate for a park than a residential development.


Chairman Lentz thanked Director Prince for his explanation of why the additional testing was being done.  He agreed it would be helpful to have both consultants at the next meeting.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue this matter to the May 26 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  852 Humboldt Road; Variance V-1-05, Variances for new house’s entry stairwell with tower to exceed 20/30 ft. height limit and for garages (on Kings Road) to exceed 35 ft. height limit; Jerry Kuhel, applicant; Tim Garcia, owner; APN 007-442-170

Commissioner Jameel stepped down from the dais, because he owned property within 500 ft. of the site.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant was requesting a continuance of this matter to the May 26 meeting.


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the May 26 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

There were no items of new business considered by the Planning Commission.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Director Prince advised that a professor of landscape architecture at UC Berkeley approached the City some time ago and asked about the possibility of using the Baylands for landscape design concepts.  Universal Paragon gave its permission, and the students identified and designed 15 different park sites on the Baylands, ranging from the roundhouse and tank farm area, east and west across the future river park, and along the northerly shore of the Brisbane Lagoon.  


Director Prince reported that City staff attended the students’ presentations of their projects and found many of their ideas quite impressive.  Each presentation included large-scale site plans, photographs, and a model.  Director Prince noted City Manager Holstine is recommending that the students make presentations to the City Council at its May 23 meeting, and he encouraged Planning Commissioners to attend.  He added that some of the concepts might be useful in developing alternatives for the EIR.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the models can be displayed for a while to give more people a chance to see them.  Director Prince said he would try to arrange that.  Commissioner Hunter recommended having the presentations videotaped.  He also commented that it might be interesting to display the models at a booth at the Community Festival.


Director Prince reviewed the next steps in the Baylands EIR scoping process.  He noted proper identification and evaluation of alternatives will help lead to a better development in the long run.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel asked about the possibility of holding an off-site Saturday workshop.  Community Development Director Prince suggested June 11 at the earliest.  He proposed that the Commission develop an agenda in advance.


Commissioner Jameel recommended keeping the agenda small to allow ample time for good discussion.  He suggested it include form-based codes as one of the topics.  Chairman Lentz said he was also interested in that topic.


Chairman Lentz suggested looking at some of the things discussed at the Monterey convention last year.


Commissioners tentatively decided to schedule a workshop on June 11, pending confirmation of Commissioner Hawawini’s availability.  Director Prince suggested holding the meeting at the Marina.


Commissioner Jameel asked staff to gather materials from some of the cities that have implemented form-based zoning.  Director Prince commented that he was not sure form-based zoning was a good approach.


Commissioner Hunter congratulated Commissioner Kerwin for completing his turn as representative to the Open Space and Ecology Committee, and he reminded Commissioner Jameel of his responsibility to attend the committee’s June 8 meeting.  He noted Chairman Lentz will attend the July 13 meeting, and Commissioner Hunter would take August 10th.


Commissioner Jameel said the June meeting of the Open Space and Ecology Committee had been rescheduled.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to May 26, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
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